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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Bill Bishop, Chair
The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order on Thursday, February 14, 2008, at 9:05 a.m., in the City Council Chambers, by the Chair, Council Member Bill Bishop.

Waterways Coordinator, Captain Jim Suber, reported on the water summit, “Northeast Florida Regional Water Supply Summit: The Future of the St. Johns River,” held on Friday, January 25, 2008 at the World Golf Village that he attended.  No solution came out of the summit other than acknowledging that the study of the issue underway will take two years.  There was a consensus statement indicating that people have reservations about the proposed withdrawal of water from the river but that we do not have sufficient, independent verified information at this time and that a structured dialogue with St. Johns River Management District needs to continue.  Mention was made at the summit that Duval County did not seem as committed to the use of re-use water.  There had been a sense of distrust in those that would be doing the research, namely, SJRWMD.  The research would be reviewed and evaluated by industry, educators and others.
Dr. Quinton White, JU, commented that SJRWMD has released a list of potential reviewers of the research-the resumes and curricula vitae of the potential reviewers.  Some are very good and objective; Dr. White has concerns about some of the others.  Dr. White is in the process of conveying his concerns to SJWMD as the District puts its body of reviewers together.  Dr. White is participating in that selection process.

Jody McDaniel, Planning/Grants Coordinator, Planning Department, provided the Commission with the monthly FIND update.  Ms. McDaniel reported that our 2008 agreements have been fully executed, that we have received scoping fees and that purchase orders are being issued enabling six projects to move forward.  Commissioner Nichols noted that he continues to see that we do not have matching funds for the Michael Scanlon boat ramp in Mayport.  Ms. McDaniel indicated that we pretty much lost this one when we failed to receive a grant in September.  Regarding the Intracoastal Boat Ramp, hopefully we will be able to replace the floating docks within the next six weeks.  Reddie Point is about ready to go out to bid.  These are the three critical grants that will be expiring in September of this year.  Commissioner Nichols recommended that we have a subcommittee get underway to work with the Administration to identify projects that would qualify for FIND grant funding.
Dr. Quinton White proceeded to provide the Commission with the monthly Manatee Update.  At the outset, Dr. White noted that since we are concerning ourselves with more than manatees in his monthly update, maybe the time has come to change the name of the monthly report that he provides.  He suggested that his update or briefing be called the St. Johns River Status Report.  The report would incorporate a discussion of the river and water quality issues. 
On manatee sitings, Dr. Pinto made aerial observations on Friday, February 8th and on Monday, February 11th.  No manatees were sighted in the St. Johns River; three manatees were sighted in the Intracoastal Waterway swimming north.  With the mild winter that we have had, we are seeing the manatees coming back earlier than we normally do.  There are generally two manatee populations that move into the Jacksonville area, one from the Atlantic, and coming up through the ICW, and that accounts for most of the manatees migrating here.  There is a smaller group that is actually in the St. Johns River and moves up from Blue Springs.  Typically, it is mid-March before we usually see manatees returning to our area.
In a follow-up comment on Captain Suber’s report on the St. Johns River water withdrawal issue, Dr. White reported that he learned the previous day that the St. Johns River Water Management District staff had recommended approval of a permit for Seminole County for withdrawing 5.5 million gallons of water daily.

Dr. White reminded the Commission that as part of the River Accord, Jacksonville University and the University of North Florida have been researching and gathering material for a river report card.  The nine months of work comes to Dr. White’s desk in a day or so for the reviewing and editing work that will result in a report that everyone can read and understand.
In reference to the permit issued for Seminole County, the Chair wondered whether or not there were ways to slow this process down? Can we obtain an injunction?  The Commission’s counsel, James McCain, Office of General Counsel, said that he would research the legality of the matter and get a memorandum back to the Commission.  The Riverkeeper, Neil Armingeon then offered his remarks on the concern that the Chair raised.  The Riverkeeper indicated that he would be happy to share the information contained in a memo that had been prepared by his organization’s attorney.  He also indicated that State Representative McBurney has become very involved with the issue.  Mr. Armingeon said that it was the position of his organization that the SJRWMD fully intends to move forward in approving permits for withdrawal projects regardless of whether or not they have the findings of the research that is underway.  He said that though the district issued a permit to Seminole County for 5.5 million gallons a day withdrawal, in actuality, the project entails the withdrawal of 40 to 80 million gallons per day.   Mr. Armingeon contends that the district makes PowerPoint presentations indicating that they are unsure of the science of the withdrawal issue and then proceeds to issue permits for withdrawal projects.  His organization is fully committed to opposing and fighting the permits.  The SJRWMD is preparing to recommend approval of the permit for the 5.5 million gallon per day withdrawal for the initial phase of the Yankee Lake project.
James McCain, Office of General Counsel, provided the Commission with an update on proposed changes to Chapter 18-21 (Florida Statutes) concerning Sovereignty Submerged Land Management, in response to a request that Commissioner Grandin submitted at the previous Commission meeting.  Three sections of the chapter were being amended.  The proposed changes would add definitions for “Aquatic Preserve Rate,” “Private Rate,” and “Working Waterfront” rate.  The proposed changes are in keeping with the changing formula used to compute lease fees from one based on a percentage of income to one that is based on the size, location and nature of the leased area.  Mr. McCain summarized and explained the proposed changes and fielded questions.
On Pending Legislation, the Commission voted (4-3) (Busey, Grey, Lowe) to recommend approval on ORD 2007-1321, Approp $371,700 ($278,775 from FEMA & $92,925 from Propty Owner) for an Elevation Proj at Clark’s Fish Camp Restaurant at 12903 Hood Landing Rd as part  of the Flood Mitigation Assistance Proj.  Fire & Rescue Department Chief Lorin Mock (Emergency Preparedness Division) explained the legislation and fielded questions.  Commissioner Lowe was particularly concerned about a City-owned ramp on land abutting the fish camp being flooded if the fish camp raised its property.  Commissioner Nichols said that he was familiar with the area and that he had no concerns about the impact on the City’s boat ramp from the fish camp’s elevation project.  2008-28, ORD Amend Chapt 366 (Groundwater Resource Mgmt), was being deferred at the request of the Administration.  After hearing background information on the particulars of the legislation, the Commissioners voted 7-0 to recommend approval of ORD 2008-55, ORD Approp $115,106 for a Duval County Boater Traffic Study to Identify Boater Traffic Patterns & Assess Adequacy of the County Manatee Protection Plan’s Motorboat Speed Zones & Marine Siting Criteria.  2008-130, ORD Approp $14,720,000 from SJRWMD for Projs was deferred at the request of the Administration.
Captain Jim Suber updated the Commission on the water taxi contract status.  The award for the water taxi RFP was to be taken up later in the day.  There were two responses to the RFP.  The S & S Marine Ventures is currently under contract with the City for water taxi service.   Captain Suber also announced that the City was in receipt of a grant that will enable the City to provide water and power on the Metro Park Marina dock for transient boaters.
In Public Comments, Mr. Tom Larson, Jacksonville Beach, the Chair of the area Sierra Club, said that his organization was pleased to see the SJRWMD’s proposal for water withdrawal from the river on the Commission’s agenda.  He said that there was considerable public attention drawn to the water withdrawal issue and that the citizen turn-out at the recent water summit was considerable.  He expressed the club’s disappointment that none of Jacksonville’s elected officials attended the recently held summit.  He urged the Commission to make its views on the water withdrawal issue known to the SJRWMD.  The Sierra Club is also following the proposed fertilizer ordinance (2008-28).
Mr. John Nooney reviewed numerous Florida Times-Union articles, including the proposed Shipyards pier and Craig Airport.

Council Member Holt updated the Commission on the Committee on Water Quality.  On the Ordinance pertaining to fertilizer regulation (Ord 2008-28), the subcommittee decided that no action was likely to be taken on this matter until the State provided some guidelines and regulations, as changes in requirements by the state are impending.   He reported on a spirited discussion after a SJRWMD presentation on the proposed water withdrawal issue and Ord 2008-30, (ORD Amend Chapt 366) the landscape irrigation legislation.  C/M Holt urged the Commission to focus on the water withdrawal issue as a matter of utmost concern.  He reflected that in his district he has shrimpers and that the proposed water withdrawal was going to do irrevocable harm to the shrimping industry.  When he asked SJRWMD what we could do to stop the harmful withdrawal projects, he was advised to bring scientific evidence forward that demonstrated that the withdrawal would be harmful.
Commissioner Nichols indicated that the Water Quality Committee Chair wanted it announced that the first Committee meeting had the various agencies (e.g., SJRWMD, JEA, etc).  The next meeting will focus on concerned citizens and their organizations such as the Riverkeeper, the Sierra Club, etc.).
Dr. White announced that in the course of the Committee meeting, he and Dr. Pinto were asked to look at any other cities that have encountered the water withdrawal issue and its impact on those communities.

As there was no further business on the agenda, the meeting was adjourned at 10:12 a.m.  The next scheduled meeting of the Commission will be March 6, 2008.

John J. Jackson, Council Research Division, (904)630-1729
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